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Dear Friends, 

I don’t know about you but the current climate that we seem to be living in at the moment, 

in the international, national and local arenas, trouble me greatly; I would guess it bothers 

most of us. Daily we see and hear of tensions raised, anger meted out, intolerance displayed, 

conflict between peoples, the devastation of war and human suffering on a scale which seems 

hard to comprehend. 

It might well leave us feeling really quite despairing: what can we do, how long will this last, 

why are so many situations so fraught, febrile and painful? 

In the midst of all this, two events of this last weekend have offered me, and others, little 

signs of encouragement.  

One was the District ‘Sustaining Hope’ event that Rev Hazel Forecast organises twice a year 

to bring people together who work in, or are interested in supporting, the area of concern for 

‘Refugees, Migrants and Displaced Persons’. We heard from two wonderful speakers:  

one, offering specialist football coaching for young people from refugee or migrant 

communities, alongside those with issues of neuro diversity – bridging gaps between 

cultures and different ways of thinking and being, through sport and shared endeavour;  

the second speaker, from ‘All We Can’ (previously ‘Methodist Relief and Development 

Fund’) sharing statistics on the impact of Climate Change on some of our siblings around 

the world and who they seek to work in partnership with to find creative and sustainable 

solutions. 

Stories and activities that certainly can help us sustain hope in the face of the challenges we 

see all around us. 

Then, on Sunday, there was our Circuit Service where we gathered 

together at Godalming, with representation from around the 

circuit, to ‘Harvest the Spirit’ of God’s activity in our midst. We 

listened to stories from four different places of ministry (‘Chit 

Chat’ at St Marys Guildford, a school links at Trinity Woking, Iona 

pilgrimage reflections from Walton and Thy Kingdom Come 

mission work out of Godalming). It was a service where all the 

circuit staff team were able to be present, representing Ghana, 

the United States of America and Britain; we sat alongside one 

another and all participated in the leading of the service, alongside 

our lay colleagues who sang, spoke, read, played the organ and 

offered a wonderful ministry of refreshment.  

Shaun's message was about singing our songs together and listening to another’s song and 

story as we journey together and then Paul rounded off our time together by emphasising the 

importance of our togetherness and inclusive welcome. 

These two events, on just one weekend, speak to me of HOPE! Of how we might ‘sustain 

hope’, to borrow that title of the district event. It linked with what Paul said at the Preachers 
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and Worship Leaders’ meeting last month, where he spoke about the same issue of having to 

hold to our faith in and following of Jesus, as we continue to strive to be people of hope in a 

world that so desperately needs it.  

And so I just offer these two examples, from within our own circuit and district, of how we 

can sustain hope and strive to be people of hope; simple ways of how we live our lives on this 

planet and alongside our global neighbours; how we worship together, how we serve our 

communities together in ways that are inclusive and hope-filled; to have a servant-hearted 

ministry to the people around us, and speak of tolerance, inclusion and genuine welcome in 

the places where God has put us. 

May the Spirit of God, the example of Christ and the Compassion of our Creator encourage us 

on, with hope, to be a people of hope! 

Yours in Hope! 

Sam. 

Make me a channel of your peace. 

Where there is hatred, let me bring your love; 

Where there is injury, your pardon, Lord; 

And where there’s doubt, true faith in you. 

 

 

Resources/Good News 

World Mental Health Day, 10 October 2025 

Mental health matters on the days when everything happens and the days when nothing 

happens. When life is busy and unpredictable and when it’s quiet and ordinary too. 

For information and support, including details of Mind’s four different helplines, look at: 

World Mental Health Day 2025 | Mind 

 

 

 

 

https://www.mind.org.uk/get-involved/world-mental-health-day/?gad_source=1&gad_campaignid=20972684098&gbraid=0AAAAAqxG7mqfJpqYv9zlxV2_PpWjCgRI4&gclid=Cj0KCQjw9JLHBhC-ARIsAK4Phcqf2KOJaSmKt6TOnCwwoo9cks4aCTV29Td3pPqgbh_hm7fJe4Vo2twaAq2mEALw_wcB


 

 

  



 

SAM'S ZOOM AROUND GREECE 
 

Back in May, as a large part of my Sabbatical, I went on a 10-day pilgrimage 

around Greece. 

I'd now like to offer friends around the Circuit the chance to share some of 

the sights and experiences I had, as I travelled with my fellow pilgrims, in the 

footsteps of St Paul. 

To that effect, please find below some Zoom link details for THURSDAY 6TH 

NOVEMBER at 7.30pm (I'll open the meeting at 7.25pm), for about an hour or 

so. 

You'd be very welcome to join me! 

Yamas! (That's 'Cheers!' in Greek) 

Sam. 

 

Image of St Paul - Taken at Hosias Loukas, in the 11th century church 

 

ZOOM LINK: 

Topic: Circuit Zoom - Sam's Sabbatical Travels in Greece 

Time: Nov 6, 2025 07:30 PM London 

Join Zoom Meeting - 

https://us02web.zoom.us/j/84676600289?pwd=wxk4b8JLdfYYZkSgzRgXTeGTxThMyO.1 

Meeting ID: 846 7660 0289 

Passcode: 600496 

https://us02web.zoom.us/j/84676600289?pwd=wxk4b8JLdfYYZkSgzRgXTeGTxThMyO.1


 

 

 



 

 

 



 

 

 



 

 

 

 

 



 

 



 

 


